Public Document Pack Cyngor Bwrdeistref Sirol Pen-y-bont ar Ogwr Bridgend County Borough Council



Swyddfeydd Dinesig, Stryd yr Angel, Pen-y-bont, CF31 4WB / Civic Offices, Angel Street, Bridgend, CF31 4WB

Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. Rhowch wybod i ni os mai Cymraeg yw eich dewis iaith.

We welcome correspondence in Welsh. Please let us know if your language choice is Welsh.



Dear Member,

Cyfarwyddiaeth y Prif Weithredwr / Chief Executive's Directorate

Deialu uniongyrchol / Direct line /: 01656 643148 /

643694 / 643513

Gofynnwch am / Ask for: Democratic Services

Ein cyf / Our ref: Eich cyf / Your ref:

Dyddiad/Date: Thursday 4 July 2024

STANDARDS COMMITTEE

A meeting of the Standards Committee will be held remotely - via Microsoft Teams on **Thursday**, **11 July 2024** at **09:30**.

AGENDA

1. <u>Apologies for Absence</u>

To receive apologies for absence from Members.

Declarations of Interest

To receive declarations of personal and prejudicial interest (if any) from Members/Officers in accordance with the provisions of the Members' Code of Conduct adopted by Council on 1 September 2008.

3.	Standards of Conduct	3 - 14
4.	Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework	15 - 40
5.	Annual Report	41 - 48
6.	Status Report on Complaints made under the Code of Conduct	49 - 52

7. <u>Urgent Items</u>

To consider any item(s) of business in respect of which notice has been given in accordance with Rule 4 of the Council's Procedure Rules, and which the person presiding at the meeting is of the opinion should by reason of special circumstances be transacted at the meeting as a matter of urgency.

Note: This meeting will be Remotely via Microsoft Teams. The meeting will be recorded for subsequent transmission via the Council's internet site which will be available as soon as practicable after the meeting. If you would like to view this meeting live, please contact cabinet_committee@bridgend.gov.uk or tel. 01656 643148 / 643694 / 643513 / 643159.

Yours faithfully

K Watson

Chief Officer, Legal and Regulatory Services, HR and Corporate Policy

Members:MembersMembersMJ WilliamsG WalterS Maughan

G Thomas P Baker P Clarke R Lynch

Meeting of:	STANDARDS COMMITTEE
Date of Meeting:	11 JULY 2024
Report Title:	STANDARDS OF CONDUCT
Report Owner / Corporate Director:	MONITORING OFFICER
Responsible	LAURA GRIFFITHS
Officer:	GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES
Policy Framework and Procedure Rules:	There is no effect upon the Policy Framework and Procedure Rules
Executive	To receive reports from the political Group Leaders in the
Summary:	Council outlining their compliance with their duties in
	relation to high standards of conduct.

1. Purpose of Report

1.1 To present to the Standards Committee the reports of the three political Group Leaders of the Council outlining their compliance with their duties in relation to high standards of conduct.

2. Background

- 2.1 On 30 September 2022 the Committee received a report on the new duties placed upon Standards Committees and political Group Leaders under the Local Government and Election (Wales) Act 2021.
- 2.2 A new duty under the Act is placed on the leaders of political groups to take steps to promote and maintain high standards of conduct of their members. Under the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations 1990 a political group is constituted where the Proper Officer is notified of two or more members who wish to be treated as a political group, the name of the group and the name of the one member of the group who is to act as its leader. At the Annual Meeting in May 2024 the Proper Officer was informed in writing of the following political groups and leaders:
 - Labour Group Leader: Cllr John Spanswick, Leader of the Council
 - Bridgend County Independents Group Leader: Cllr Amanda Williams
 - Democratic Alliance Group Group Leader: Cllr Ross Penhale-Thomas
- 2.3 The duty recognises those in positions of leadership and influence within a principal council should have responsibility for combating bullying and harassment amongst elected members and council staff, and must act as a positive role model. Among

other things, this duty is designed to support Welsh Government's diversity in democracy agenda and actions in its Race Equality Action Plan. The 2021 Act also requires that a leader of a political group, must co-operate with the Standards Committee in the exercise of the Committee's functions.

2.4 Standards Committees play an important role in supporting members, individually and collectively, to develop and maintain a culture which embraces high standards of conduct. The 2021 Act also extends the specific functions of a Standards Committee to include monitoring compliance by leaders of political groups with the new duty imposed on them by the Act to promote and maintain high standards of conduct by members of their group.

3. Current situation / proposal

- 3.1 Group Leaders are required to report compliance with their duty to the Standards Committee. This could take the form of a short letter or report at a frequency agreed by the political Group Leaders in the Council and its Standards Committee. Group Leaders should also report any serious concerns about members' behaviour which has not been remedied by informal actions, in line with the requirement in the Code for councillors to report breaches. The Council's political Group Leaders and the Standards Committee have previously agreed on the form and frequency of a report from each Group Leader to the Committee.
- 3.2 It is recommended that the Committee now consider each report submitted by the Group Leaders (attached as **Appendices 1-3**) and provide feedback. The Group Leaders have been invited to attend the Committee meeting on 11 July 2024. The Chair may also wish to meet with Group Leaders privately and periodically to review behaviour.

4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language)

4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socio-economic Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been considered in the preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council must consider the impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the review of policies, strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate Well-being Objectives

- 5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this report. It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report. This report also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Wellbeing of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:-
 - A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.
- 5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the corporate well-being objectives.

6. Climate Change Implications

6.1 There are no climate change implications.

7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications

7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.

8. Financial Implications

8.1 There are no financial implications arising from this report.

9. Recommendation

9.1 It is recommended that the Committee consider the reports attached as Appendices 1-3 and provide feedback.

Background documents:

None



Promoting Compliance With the Code of Conduct								
Report by:	Cllr Ross Penhale-Thomas							
Political Group:	Democratic Alliance							
No. of members:	8 No. trained on Code: 8 (100%)							
For the period:	,							
	Number, Source and Level of Complaints							
	Informal	Loca	al Resolution	PSOW				
Public	0	0		0				
Officers	0	0		0				
Councillors	0	0		0				
Steps taken to Promote Compliance (To Be Completed by Group Leader)								
Include matter			. Latter Paragla and Ja	The second of the Color				
	 demonstrating personal commitment to and attending relevant development or training around equalities and standards; 							
 encouraging group members to attend relevant development or training around equalities 								
 and standards; ensuring nominees to a Committee have received the recommended training for that Committee; 								
All 8 members of my group are up to date on code of conduct training.								
Having sought an update on the completion of mandatory e-learning modules, it's clear there's more work to do (including on my own part) – we'll hopefully have this resolved shortly.								
Members of my group are regularly reminded of important council briefings and training sessions and, wherever possible, make every effort to attend (while some juggle a number of other commitments, including full time work).								

One member of my group is a recent addition to the Development Control Committee and is currently seeking a date with officers for the relevant training in order to participate.

- promoting civility and respect within group communications and meetings and in formal Council meetings;
- promoting informal resolution procedures in the Council, and working with the Standards Committee and monitoring officers to achieve local resolution;
- promoting a culture within the group which supports high standards of conduct and integrity;
- attend a meeting of the Council's Standards Committee if requested to discuss Code of Conduct issues;

I have provided advice to members of my group on various council and conduct-related issues, as appropriate, and often sign-post to the Monitoring Officer. I have, myself, maintained regular contact with the Monitoring Officer on my own interests as well as on issues that cut across political groups and the council.

No members of my group have been subject to any complaints – informal or otherwise – and I regularly remind them of their obligations re the highest standard of conduct.

- work to implement any recommendations from the Standards Committee about improving standards;
- work together with other group leaders, within reason, to collectively support high standards of conduct within the Council.

As per last year's report, I remain ready and willing to work with the Standards Committee on this or any other member conduct-related issues.

I have continued to work hard at ensuring an open (if, frank) relationship with Leaders of both the Labour and BCI groups – which has aided constructive dialogue. I am hopeful this will continue under Cllr Spanswick's stewardship of the Labour Group.

Appendix 2

Promotin	g Complian	ce Wi	th the Code o	of Conduct			
Report by:	Cllr Amanda	Cllr Amanda Williams					
Political Group:	Bridgend Co	Bridgend County Independents					
No. of members:	13		No. trained on Code:	13 (100%)			
For the period:	14 th June 202	14 th June 2023 to 11 th July 2024					
	Number, Source	e and L	evel of Complaint	's			
		 		_			
	Informal	Informal Local Resolution					
Public				2 (not investigated)			
Officers							
Councillors							
			ote Compliance y Group Leader)				

Include matters such as:

- demonstrating personal commitment to and attending relevant development or training around equalities and standards;
- encouraging group members to attend relevant development or training around equalities and standards;
- ensuring nominees to a Committee have received the recommended training for that Committee;

The table below sets out the online training that my group members have undertaken. Many of these online courses appear to be duplications of in person training that has been provided to members. I have attended the GDPR in person training and undertaken the online one and the course content was identical. Therefore, where it appears that a member has not undertaken training in some areas, I do not believe that members should be asked to attend both where there is a duplication. For those members who have other jobs, or who have additional responsibilities, they often do not have the time to spent on duplicate training.

In addition, the online compulsory training is not accessible for those with vision issues as the print is extremely small and some of the online tasks required to complete a course are difficult to see. This has been fed back to officers, although there has been no accessible training course provided. Until this is available then not all my group will be able to complete this training.

I continue to ask group members if they require any further training or support and feed this back to officers when identified.

Forenam e	Surname	Corporat e inductio n	DSE	ICT	GDPR	Fire safety	Safeguard ing	VAWDAS V	Intro to E&D	WL Awarene ss
Tony	Berrow	Υ	N	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	N	N
Freya	Bletsoe	N	N	N	N	Υ	Y	N	N	N
Steven	Bletsoe	Y	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Y	Y	Y	Υ
Steven	Easterbro ok	Υ	Υ	Υ	N	N	Y	N	N	Υ
David	Harrison	Υ	Υ	Υ	N	Υ	Υ	N	N	Υ
Mark	John	Y	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Y	Υ	Y	Υ
lan	Spiller	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ
Tim	Thomas	Υ	Υ	Υ	N	Υ	Υ	Υ	N	Υ
Alan	Wathan	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	N	N	N
Amanda	Williams	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Y	Y	Υ
lan	Williams	Υ	Υ	Υ	N	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ
Martin	Williams	Υ	Υ	Υ	Y	Υ	Υ	N	Υ	Υ
Tim	Wood	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N

- promoting civility and respect within group communications and meetings and in formal Council meetings;
- promoting informal resolution procedures in the Council, and working with the Standards Committee and monitoring officers to achieve local resolution;
- promoting a culture within the group which supports high standards of conduct and integrity;
- attend a meeting of the Council's Standards Committee if requested to discuss Code of Conduct issues;

We continue to have a monthly group meeting where we have an open and honest discussion as a group and I continue to have an open-door policy where any member can contact me for advice or to discuss issues as needed.

I said in my last report that civility and respect are core and that I strongly believed that this had improved greatly over the previous 12 months. I think that this has improved further and there are less occasions where I think things could have been handled differently. I have reminded my group of how to conduct themselves on social media and made suggestions on improving the tone of some emails, whilst also ignoring all of the fake profiles that are politically motivated to attack and provoke.

I have seen an increase in the fake profiles targeting councillors and some of the vexatious complainants I referred to last time continue with their social media onslaught. A number of my group do feel targeted and whilst we cannot identify any perpetrators at this time, some members have had to seek police assistance and have raised concerns about our personal safety. I will only share my examples here in that I have had my car tyre slashed, my CCTV cable cut and my security light smashed. This has been extremely distressing and making me look over my shoulder. I worry that councillors are becoming a far easier target. I'm also being told of continued complaints to community councillor's employers, which are vindictive and meant to cause personal upset and I am concerned that politics is leading to increasingly dirtier tactics and continued attempts to entrap individuals or pressure them into resigning. All of my group are also town/community councillors and whilst I have no remit here, I really do feel that the standards committee needs to take a closer look at town and community councils, particularly those with a high number of complaints against those who do this role for either no money or for a very small personal allowance.

I continue to attend a monthly group leaders meeting and a monthly meeting with the Chief Executive where we can discuss openly and frankly any concerns about behaviour and comments made and also work on building relationships

- work to implement any recommendations from the Standards Committee about improving standards;
- work together with other group leaders, within reason, to collectively support high standards of conduct within the Council.

I am more than happy to implement any recommendations put forward to me.

I have a good relationship with ClIr Ross Thomas and I believe that we work well together. I've not had the opportunity of working with the new labour leader yet and so I am unable to comment on this other than I have been left disappointed in the past by some of his comments to me and so I hope that this won't be the case going forward.



<u>Pro</u>	moting Comp	<u>liance V</u>	Vith the Code of	of Conduct				
Report by:	Cllr John Spanswick							
Political Group:	Labour Group							
No. of members:	27		No. trained on Code: 100%					
For the period:	June 2023 – June 2024							
Number, Source and Level of Complaints								
	Informal	Loca	al Resolution	PSOW				
Public								
Officers								
Councillors								
	<u>(To Be (</u>		bmote Compliance by Group Leader)					
Include matters								
			o and attending releva	nt development or				
training around equalities and standards; - encouraging group members to attend relevant development or training around								
equalities and standards;								
- ensuring nominees to a Committee have received the recommended training for that								
Committee; While only elected to the role of Group Leader since May 2024 the matter of complying with								
the Code of Conduct and having a professional and respectful approach is something that								
	runs through everything I do as an elected member and has done since I was first elected in							
1999. I personally endeavour to attend any training available even though on occasions it can be								
difficult balancing competing priorities and will continually encourage my Group members to								
				buraged members to take				
	raining in relation to corr future.	imittees they	may not currently sit on	but may be required to in				
		e process of r	neeting with each non-ex	xecutive member of my				
	Group to discuss their roles and help identify future training needs and will continue to have regular meetings with them through the year to help with their personal development plan.							

I myself will be undertaking regular One2One session with all my cabinet members to develop their training plan and to agree a performance framework around their portfolio.

- promoting civility and respect within group communications and meetings and in formal Council meetings;
- promoting informal resolution procedures in the Council, and working with the Standards Committee and monitoring officers to achieve local resolution;
- promoting a culture within the group which supports high standards of conduct and integrity;
- attend a meeting of the Council's Standards Committee if requested to discuss Code of Conduct issues:

At all times I expect the highest of standards from all Group members whether that be within the formal setting of a meeting or at any other times. There are many occasions where my members are the subject of negative comments on social media and quite regularly by the main opposition group, but I continually remind them not to engage in this activity as it is not productive and its not what the public wish to see.

Moving forward I intend to raise these matters at Group Leaders meetings and will be expecting action to be taken by the respective Group Leader should this negative approach on social media continue.

Should there be any disputes then I will always endeavour to resolve them internally and with the help, support and guidance of the Monitoring Officer.

- work to implement any recommendations from the Standards Committee about improving standards;
- work together with other group leaders, within reason, to collectively support high standards of conduct within the Council.

I am looking forward to working with Group Leaders to develop and maintain high standards of conduct at all times within the Council and will discuss this on regular occasions at my meetings with Group members. Should there be any future recommendation from the Standards Committee then I will endeavour to ensure that they are complied with in full.

Meeting of:	STANDARDS COMMITTEE
Date of Meeting:	11 JULY 2024
Report Title:	INDEPENDENT REVIEW OF THE ETHICAL STANDARDS FRAMEWORK
Report Owner / Corporate Director:	MONITORING OFFICER
Responsible Officer:	LAURA GRIFFITHS GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES
Policy Framework and Procedure Rules:	There is no effect upon the Policy Framework and Procedure Rules
Executive Summary:	Consideration of the recommendations of the Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework which has remained largely unchanged over the last 20 years and the Summary of Responses following the public consultation. An effective framework is essential to ensure people and councillors from all backgrounds have confidence to engage with local democracy

1. Purpose of Report

1.1 The purpose of the report is for the Committee to note the consultation responses following the Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework (Penn Review).

2. Background

- 2.1 In March 2021 the, then, Minister for Housing and Local Government commissioned an Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework ("the Framework") for local government in Wales established by the Local Government Act 2000 ("the 2000 Act").
- 2.2 The Framework has remained largely unchanged over the last 20 years, so an independent review was felt important to maintain confidence in the system and ensure developments in the way councillors and their public lives are reflected in its operation. An effective ethical framework is essential to ensure people and councillors from all backgrounds have confidence to engage with local democracy or stand for elected office. It is part of making Wales a diverse and inclusive nation and its review is an action in our Anti-racist Wales Action Plan. In addition, it is essential the Framework reflects significant legislation made since its establishment, in particular the Equality Act 2010, the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 and the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 ("the 2021 Act").

- 2.3 The independent review ("the Review") was undertaken by Richard Penn, a former local authority chief executive and former chair of the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales. The terms of the Review were as follows:
 - an audit of the codes of conduct adopted by all the required authorities against the Model Code of Conduct to identify any local variances;
 - an analysis of the effectiveness of the Framework in fostering high standards of conduct in local government in Wales and public confidence in those arrangements;
 - consideration of whether the Framework is still 'fit for purpose', including whether the 10 principles of conduct are still relevant and whether the Model Code of Conduct needs updating. This included identification of areas where improvements could/should be made to the current arrangements;
 - consideration of the role of standards committees, including their role in relation to community councils and whether the establishment of sub committees has any impact on the process of supporting community councils and dealing with complaints;
 - an analysis of the arrangements and protocols in place within authorities to support members and staff in preventing the need for issues to a) arise in the first place, and b) be escalated beyond local resolution. This included areas such as clear communication and signposting, training and awareness and the authorities' approach to addressing concerns;
 - consideration of the current sanctions and whether they are still appropriate.

3. Current situation / proposal

- 3.1 The Review concluded the current Framework is 'fit for purpose' and works well in practice. A copy of the Review is available at the following link:

 https://www.gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2021-10/independent-review-of-the-ethical-standards-framework-in-wales.pdf
- 3.2 It suggested a few amendments could lead to a greater emphasis in the Framework on prevention of complaints, improve the handling of complaints and result in already high ethical standards being further enhanced. Since the publication of the Review back in July 2021, engagement has taken place with stakeholders including Monitoring Officers, the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales (PSOW) and her office, the Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA) and One Voice Wales. The Review's recommendations were also discussed at the All Wales Standards Conference back in February 2022. The consultation paper was published in March 2023 which built on the Review's recommendations taking these discussions and other communications into account. At the meeting of the Committee on 7 July 2023, Members noted the consultation paper and it was agreed that the outcome of the consultation be reported back to the Committee.
- 3.3 Attached as **Appendix 1** is the Summary of Consultation Responses. Overall broad support was expressed for the proposals.

4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language)

4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socioeconomic Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been
considered in the preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council
must consider the impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the
review of policies, strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will
be no significant or unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report.

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate Well-being Objectives

- 5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this report. It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report. This report also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Wellbeing of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:-
 - A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.
- 5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the corporate well-being objectives.
- 6. Climate Change Implications
- 6.1 There are no climate change implications.
- 7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications
- 7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.
- 8. Financial Implications
- 8.1 There are no financial implications arising from this report.
- 9. Recommendation
- 9.1 It is recommended that the Committee note the report.

Background documents:

None





Number: WG48234

Welsh Government

Consultation – summary of responses

Summary of responses to the consultation on the recommendations of the Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework (Richard Penn report)

November 2023

Overview

This document provides a summary of the responses to the consultation on the recommendation of the Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework (Richard Penn report).

Action Required

This document is for information only.

Further information and related documents

Large print, Braille and alternative language versions of this document are available on request.

Contact details

For further information:

Local Government Policy Division Welsh Government Cathays Park Cardiff CF10 3NQ

Email: <u>LGPolicy.correspondence@gov.wales</u>

Additional copies

This summary of response and copies of all the consultation documentation are published in electronic form only and can be accessed on the Welsh Government's website.

Link to the consultation documentation: Consultation on the recommendations of the Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework (Richard Penn report) [HTML] | GOV.WALES

Contents

Contents	3
Introduction	4
Summary of responses	5

Introduction

The Local Government Act 2000 (the 2000 Act) established the local government Ethical Standards Framework (the Framework) in Wales. The Framework extends to county and county borough councils, corporate joint committees, national park authorities, fire and rescue authorities and community and town councils. Where the term council(s) is/are used throughout this document this also extends to all member(s) of the above-named bodies.

As the Framework has remained largely unchanged over the last 20 years an independent review (the review) was commissioned in March 2021 and undertaken by Richard Penn. The review concluded the current Framework is 'fit for purpose' and works well in practice. However, it suggested a few amendments which could lead to a greater emphasis in the Framework on prevention of complaints, improve the handling of complaints and result in already high ethical standards being further enhanced.

Extensive stakeholder engagement took place following the publication of the review, including monitoring officers, the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales (PSOW) and her office, the Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA) and One Voice Wales. Discussion on the review's recommendations at the All-Wales Standards Conference in February 2022 were carefully listened to and standards committees wrote in with their views.

The consultation paper built on the review's recommendations and took the thoughts and comments raised during engagement into account.

About the consultation process

Views were invited as part of a formal three month consultation between 24 March 2023 and 23 June 2023. The consultation document was published on the Welsh Government's website. The consultation sought views on Welsh Government responses to the review and considerations of the recommendations, along with a number of further issues raised during stakeholder engagement.

The consultation included an introduction to the Framework, the terms of reference of the review and links to the review.

Details of the consultation can be found here.

About the responses

31 responses were submitted either online or by e-mail within the timeframe of the consultation. One of the e-mail respondents did not submit any answers, however appreciated the opportunity to have done so. Three further responses were submitted following consultation closure. Whilst these responses have not been

included in this summary of responses it was noted that points raised were broadly in line with other respondents.

As part of the consultation process respondents were asked whether they were content for their details to be disclosed. Four respondents wished to remain anonymous and two did not answer the question. We have therefore not released details of respondents' identities.

The 31 respondents to the consultation can be grouped as follows:

- 12 principal councils and principal council committees
- 8 town and community councils
- 6 organisations, including societies, panels, associations
- 2 non principal council local government authorities (fire rescue authorities/national park authorities)
- 2 members of the public
- 1 anonymous online submission, grouping unknown

16 responses were completed online and 17 submitted via e-mail. No responses were received in hard copy.

Summary of responses

This document is a summary of the responses received. The report does not aim to capture every point raised by respondents, instead it draws out key messages.

22 questions were asked in the consultation document and a summary of the responses is set out below.

Not all questions were answered by all respondents and some gave a general response to the consultation rather than answering specific questions. Where a general response has been provided we have included the response under the most appropriate question or provided a summary of points raised under question 22.

Respondents' comments have been included in the summary where a respondent has not specifically agreed or disagreed with a question.

Question 1. Do you agree the relevant regulations relating to the Ethical Standards Framework should be amended to align with the definitions relating to protected characteristics in the Equality Act 2010, and that we should amend the definition of equality and respect in section 7 of The Conduct of Members (Principles) (Wales) Order 2001 (legislation.gov.uk)?

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 29 responded to this question. 2 did not express an opinion either way.

100% of the 29 respondents to this question agreed with this proposal. Many commented that the proposal was logical and supported ensuring consistency across Wales. One principal council confirmed they had already undertaken this

alignment and considered it would send a strong message that councillors are expected to promote and maintain the highest standards of conduct.

There were no adverse comments to this question.

Question 2. Should the Adjudication Panel Wales (APW) be able to issue Restricted Reporting Orders?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 26 responded to this question. 5 did not express an opinion either way.

85% of the 26 respondents to this question agreed the APW should be able to issue Restricted Reporting Orders. Whilst some respondents commented on the need for transparency in proceedings, some raised issues regarding hearings which may, for example, relate to minors. In such circumstances restricted reporting was considered appropriate. It was noted by one respondent that well established procedures are in place in other organisations which could be adopted.

Some respondents commented that restricted reporting orders could remove barriers to reporting complaints by providing a secure environment for complainants, witnesses, officers and panel members. It was suggested the restrictions could be in place for the period of a hearing and lifted following the hearing. It was felt this could support the removal of "trial by media".

15% of the 26 respondents did not agree the APW should be able to issue Restricted Reporting Orders. Some respondents suggested this approach would not be in the interest of openness, transparency and the Nolan principles. Some respondents also considered that as similar restrictions are not imposed in other areas this approach could set a precedent. One respondent suggested the lack of evidence for such orders set out within the consultation failed to justify the restrictions.

Question 3. Should there be express legal provision to enable the APW to protect the anonymity of witnesses?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 23 responded to this question. 8 did not express an opinion either way.

96% of the 23 respondents to this question agreed the APW should have express legal provision to protect the anonymity of witnesses. Respondents were consistent in their comments that protecting witnesses would increase the willingness of witness participation. Respondents raised the importance of ensuring those involved in an investigation are aware of the identity of witnesses in order to be able to fully defend themselves. There was a strong consensus that transparency should still apply to the proceedings.

One respondent did not agree the APW should have express legal provision to protect the anonymity of witnesses based on the view that there could be significant disadvantage to the respondent of anonymous complaints. However, they did support proportionate and selective anonymity to protect the welfare and safety of witnesses if there is high risk to that witness, for example, in the case of minors.

Respondents consistently felt that complaints should not be anonymous to allow fairness and transparency in the proceedings, but witnesses should be protected where necessary.

Question 4. Do you support the proposed changes to the permission to appeal procedure outlined in this recommendation. If not, what alternatives would you suggest?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 22 responded to this question. 9 did not express an opinion either way.

86% of the 22 respondents to this question supported the principle of the proposed changes to the permission to appeal procedure outlined in the recommendation.

Positive comments included that regulations should give the President of the APW power to extend the time for a councillor to make an application for permission to appeal if it is in the interests of justice to do so. It was also felt that it would be appropriate for the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales (PSOW) to be able to comment on requests for permission to appeal and that the process should allow time to comment. In addition it was suggested that provision for private hearings should be made.

However the positive responses, in some cases, were qualified with comments about the need for sufficient time being allowed for appellants to provide appropriate documentation, especially when working within a process they may not be familiar with. Some respondents felt that 7 days would be insufficient and that there needed to be clarity about the definition of days i.e whether it refers to working days or all week days. It was felt that the APW should work to a deadline like other parties in the process. This would help to manage expectations, and avoid long delays that are not considered to be in the public interest.

Comments from the 14% of respondents to this question who did not support the proposed changes focussed on the whole process not taking more than a certain period of time. One respondent suggested a reasonable deadline for the APW to reach a decision would be 56 days.

Question 5. Should there be an express power for the APW to summon witnesses to appeal tribunals?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 25 responded to this question. 6 did not express an opinion either way.

88% of the 25 respondents to this question agreed there should be an express power for the APW to summon witnesses to appeal tribunals. Respondents suggested that compensation such as travel expenses and salary recovery should be in place. However, it was felt that the consequences of non-attendance should be made clear with guidance issued. Respondents wanted to be made aware of potential sanctions that could be considered for breaching a summons.

There was agreement amongst respondents that it would be contrary to the interests of justice if a witness were not to attend a hearing, and some felt that there is a duty of the witness to attend for legal transparency.

12% of the 25 respondents to this question did not agree. Comments focussed on the view that summoning witnesses would represent an excessively adversarial approach, and it should be recognised that the procedure was an appeal tribunal not a criminal court.

Question 6. Should there be any changes in the procedure for referring appeals decisions back to standards committees?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 22 responded to this question. 9 did not express an opinion either way.

The majority of respondents, 68%, felt there should not be any changes in the procedure for referring appeals decisions back to standards committees. Respondents felt the current procedure works well and that standards committees, as the local body dealing with standards, should continue to be entitled to take a different, considered, view from the recommendation of an appeal tribunal.

A key comment reflected by the majority of respondents was that it is an established practice that appeals tribunals should remit cases back to the primary decision maker for reconsideration. One respondent commented that "whilst it would be a "brave" Standards Committee that disagreed with the APW, a change removing the right for them to choose to do so would be a diminution of their freedom of action".

32% of the 22 respondents confirmed they would like to see changes to the procedure for referring appeals decisions back to standards committees. Their comments centred on standards committees having the responsibility for promoting standards of behaviour, and that they therefore should remain the arbitrator and decision maker of matters which are referred to them.

It was suggested there should be clarity provided on the circumstances where the APW can refer a matter back to a standards committee and it was felt this should be limited to where a standards committee may have erred in law in its decision, or has a made a decision that is irrational or procedurally unfair.

Question 7. Do you agree there should be an express provision to enable part or all of tribunal hearings to be held in private?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 24 responded to this question. 7 did not express an opinion either way.

83% of the 24 respondents to this question agreed there should be an express provision to enable part or all of tribunal hearings to be held in private. One respondent suggested there is already a power to hear evidence in private, but that it is less clear, given the wording of the regulations, whether the whole hearing has to be in private and suggests this is the point that requires further clarity.

Several respondents linked their responses to this question with responses to question 3 stating the anonymity of witnesses could increase the likelihood of witness participation and that the vulnerable can better be safeguarded.

Other respondents commented that in prescribed circumstances it would be fair and reasonable for all or parts of a tribunal hearing to be held in private, for example where personal or commercially sensitive information is disclosed. This would be in line with standards committees being able to exclude the press and public in limited situations.

Of the 17% of respondents to this question who did not agree, one qualified their response on the basis that they felt that there should only be an express provision to enable part or all of tribunal hearings to be held in private where it contravenes common law.

A further comment was that the President of the Welsh Tribunals should be consulted on how the proposal interacts with the unification of the Welsh Tribunals system in order that a more informed response can be provided.

Question 8. Do you agree that the requirement to provide not less than seven days' notice of the postponement of a hearing should be retained?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 22 responded to this question. 9 did not express an opinion either way.

84% of the 22 respondents to this question agreed the requirement to provide not less than seven days' notice should be retained with the remaining respondents disagreeing.

Those who agreed commented it should be retained for clarity to all parties and enable steps to be taken in reasonable timescales. Further points included that a maximum notice of postponement possible should be provided, with seven days being a minimum. One respondent who agreed not less than seven days' notice should be retained suggested that a minimum of 20 days would be more appropriate and practical.

The 16% of respondents to this question who did not agree that the requirement to provide not less than seven days' notice should be retained, felt consideration should be given to the need to postpone at shorter notice for reasonable reasons such as the illness of a key party to a hearing. It was felt that decisions to postpone due to unforeseen circumstances, which could be at very short notice, were not taken lightly.

There was a wide range of suggestions within the 9 comments received from both those who agreed and disagreed on what they felt an appropriate timescale for notice of postponement should be. Some respondents expressed that a minimum of seven days' notice appeared reasonable. Other responses ranged from 3 days' notice to a minimum of 20 days.

Question 9. Should there be a wider range of sanctions available to the APW, and if so, what should they be?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 23 responded to this question. 8 did not express an opinion either way.

83% of the 23 respondents to this question agreed there should be a wider ranges of sanctions available to the APW.

Respondents suggested that locally, i.e. within principal councils, there should be more sanctions available and those sanctions should be more consistent for breaches of the code of conduct and other policies. Issues of inconsistencies between councils were raised, along with standards committees needing to be strong and more supportive to protect councillors and officers from bad behaviour, bullying, intimidation and harassment.

Suggestions were provided for a wider range of sanctions such as those set out below.

- Training / prescribed training within a set time period
- Restorative action
- Suspension period, with guidelines, and the length of a suspension determined by the panel to reflect the circumstances/severity of the case.
- Conditional suspension, for example suspended unless an apology is issued within 30 days / training undertaken / partakes in conciliation
- Restricted access to resources
- Being unable to stand for future re-election
- Partial suspension, examples included for failing to disclose a personal interest in a planning matter, allowing the member to continue with local duties but suspended the Planning Committee for say three months. Or, for senior salaried roles, where local member duties continue but a member is suspended from undertaking a leadership role and receiving that element of their allowance.

18% of respondents to this question disagreed. They considered the current sanctions are broadly adequate and appropriate as they stand. One respondent suggested the addition of suspension covering 12 months or until the end of the current term of office should be added.

A further respondent commented that generally, the sanctions available to APW are appropriate, unambiguous and reflect the more serious cases that it deals with. They felt that greater flexibility in sanctions sits more appropriately with the standards committee.

Question 10a. Do you support the proposed amendments to the process for interim case tribunals outlined in this recommendation? If not, could you please explain.

Of the 31 consultation responses received 23 responded to this question. 8 did not express an opinion either way.

96% of the 23 respondents to this question supported the proposed amendments to the process for interim case tribunals. There was a wide variety of comments and considerations from respondents who supported the proposal.

Respondents felt current difficulties in applying for an interim suspension order creates a serious risk in a small number of cases, such as where there are safeguarding concerns.

Several respondents expressed reputational concerns for an elected representative to be suspended in the interim and who may be subsequently cleared. It was suggested that strong evidence would be required for interim suspension, and that it might be inappropriate to continue to remunerate a councillor facing charges. However, other respondents felt that suspension should be a neutral act and not a determination of wrongdoing/guilt. Limited reporting powers were flagged as a potential mitigation of this risk.

One respondent suggested a process could be implemented to provide the APW with the power to apply an interim suspension akin to the 'neutral' act of suspension which applies in employment situations. This would ensure that public confidence is maintained and the public are protected if, for example, safeguarding concerns have been raised in relation to a member's conduct, and there is prima facie evidence that they may misuse their position as a member if they are not suspended on an interim basis.

Further concerns were identified about the potential democratic impact of a suspension which might leave a single member ward unrepresented and the potential for political instability within the balance of the council. It was felt that the ability to issue a partial suspension could mitigate this risk.

It was suggested there is merit in establishing broad parameters/examples, through legislation or guidance on when an interim suspension would be appropriate for consideration and a simplified interim case tribunal process would be welcomed.

One respondent to this question stated both yes and no to supporting the proposed amendment. The respondent felt the process needs to be more streamlined and not have interpretations that disadvantage the complainant or the respondent. The respondent commented that there is a general lack of information provided to properly respond to this question and they did not have the relevant facts.

Question 10b. If you do support the changes to the process for interim case tribunals, do you agree that an intermediate arrangement should be put in place i.e. by shortening and streamlining the process for interim case tribunals in The Adjudications by Case Tribunals and Interim Case Tribunals (Wales) Regulations 2001? If yes, do you have any suggestions as to how this process could be streamlined within the regulations?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 19 responded to this question. 12 did not express an opinion either way.

89% of the 19 respondents to this question agreed that an intermediate arrangement should be put in place, by shortening and streamlining the process for interim case tribunals.

Respondents felt that a quicker outcome for all parties, and a more simplified process with the use of plain English would be beneficial. It was also felt that a system similar to that of Medical Practitioners Tribunals would be appropriate.

Of the 11% who disagreed that an interim arrangement should be put in place, it was suggested that the limited resources would be put to better use by concentrating efforts on the long-term strategy for long-term change rather than developing an interim arrangement.

One consultation respondent, who did not express an opinion either way to this question, commented that there was not enough information and that the aspirations of the APW are not clear.

Question 11. Do you have any further views on the recommendations made in relation to the operation of the APW?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 24 responded to this question. 7 did not express an opinion either way.

83% of the 24 respondents to this question advised they had no further views on the recommendations made in relation to the operation of the APW.

The remaining 17% of respondents who answered this question expressed views on the recommendations. It was felt by some that decisions should be made more quickly. Others suggested consideration should be given on whether the APW's notices must be published in local newspapers, and also that the regulations currently require a hard copy of the reference is sent to the councillor by the APW and that the option to serve a reference by other means should be available to the APW.

A further respondent felt that the President of the Welsh Tribunals should be consulted and a written view obtained for a more informed response to be provided.

Question 12. Do you have any suggestions as to how work might be taken forward to raise awareness of the Ethical Standards Framework, in particular for people with protected characteristics as described in the Equality Act 2010?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 23 responded to this question. 8 did not express an opinion either way.

The 23 respondents to this question provided a range of suggestions on who could take this forward and how, with several themes being raised.

Respondents focused on increased media promotion, including social media and websites with easy read formats, to generate understanding on: 1) how code breaches are addressed through an open and independent process with effective

sanctions; and 2) that councillors who breach the code are held to account. However it was emphasised that digital exclusion must be taken into account for those living in rural and economically disadvantaged areas.

Other respondents suggested the inclusion of a written agreement to promote and uphold the Ethical Standards Framework on the election papers and declaration of acceptance form, along with mandatory training for elected members to include workshops and open days.

It was also felt that independent members should be vetted and trained to a similar standard expected of leaders of political parties to ensure adherence to the Public Sector Equality Duty and an understanding of protected characteristics. E-learning modules should be available for elected members.

One respondent commented that, whilst increasing awareness of the framework was positively received, there is concern about managing the public's expectations. The respondent identified the PSOW's public interest threshold, and local resolution not applying to complaints from the public, meant that expectations were not always met.

Respondents offered a wide range of suggestions on who should carry out the work to raise awareness and how awareness should be raised. Approaches varied from a centralised approach by a single body or organisation to lead on the production of publicity material for an efficient approach and consistency of message, to each individual local authority providing information about the framework.

One respondent suggested that standards committees should work in conjunction with principal council equality officers to look at ways to further promote awareness. They felt the visibility of the standards committee and promotion of roles and responsibility of elected members were crucial in this regard. Another respondent felt it important that the National Forum of standards committees discuss and agree a consistent approach.

In addition it was identified that work to raise awareness of the Ethical Standards Framework, particularly for people with protected characteristics as described in the Equality Act 2010, should be undertaken by specific representative groups.

It was felt by one respondent that there should be provision of direction to all 732 Community and Town Councils and other public bodies to have a section of their website explaining the Ethical Framework, with standard text to be provided by Welsh Government for consistency.

Another respondent suggested the potential for a working group consisting of representatives from, for example, the Equality and Human Rights Commission, Public Services Ombudsman for Wales, One Voice Wales and Lawyers in Local Government who could prepare a Wales wide set of materials as well as determine in what format they are best published/communicated.

Question 13. Advertising for independent members of standards committees: Do you agree the requirement to advertise vacancies for independent members on standards committees in newspapers should be removed?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 25 responded to this question. 6 did not express an opinion either way.

Whilst 56% of the 25 respondents to this question agreed that the requirement to advertise vacancies for independent members on standards committees in newspapers should be removed, 44% of respondent did not agree. One principal council advised that all the independent members on their standards committees became aware of the vacancies via adverts placed in a newspaper.

Several respondents agreed that local flexibility for an open recruitment process should include newspapers. It was suggested that individual authorities would be best placed to decide, and would be able to consider the accessibility of the internet in their area.

Respondents who felt the requirement should be removed cited cost as the main restriction. Some respondents commented that a high number of their independent members became aware of the opportunities through sources other than newspapers, which contrasts with the experience of other respondents.

Respondents consistently indicated that wide awareness raising, including a variety of publications, social media and information to stakeholder organisations, provides the best opportunity for the widest pool of candidates to be reached.

Some respondents felt that Welsh Government should issue guidance on inclusive recruitment and appropriate places where adverts should be placed.

Question 14a. Former council employees sitting as independent members on standards committees: Do you agree that the lifelong ban on former council employees being independent members of their previous employer's standards committees should be removed?

Of the 31 consultation responses received 26 responded to this question. 5 did not express an opinion either way.

65% of the 26 respondents to this question agreed the ban should be removed. It was commented that the removal of this ban would support standards committees in attracting potentially high quality candidates to their Committees.

However, of those who agreed the ban should be removed, a high number of respondents flagged that the ban should remain in place for those who held politically restricted posts, and this should be a lifelong ban. One respondent suggested a ban for a set period of time for those who held politically restricted posts.

35% of 26 respondents to this question disagreed that the ban should be removed. The consistent comment from these respondents identified that the independence of members must provide assurance that they can, without doubt, be truly independent and politically impartial. The fairness and integrity of the committee and the process must have no hint of bias.

Question 14b. If yes, what do you think would be a suitable period of grace between employment and appointment to a standards committee, and should this be the same for all council employees, or longer for those who previously held statutory or politically restricted posts?

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 24 responded to this question with 8 of the 24 commenting either the ban should not be removed or the question was not applicable. 7 respondents did not express an opinion either way.

A small number of respondents advised that there were differing views amongst committee members on this question.

Responses varied from 1 year through to 5 -10 years, depending on whether the role was politically restricted. Respondents suggested the potential for an election term, or a pragmatic but robust process of declaring any interests in the matter.

It was felt by some respondents that time should be spent gaining experience with another authority/employer in order to bring fresh perspectives. Others expressed the view that an ex-employee should not be an independent member for their former council, but could be for a different council.

In relation to politically restricted roles respondents' comments varied. 3 respondents felt those who held a politically restricted role should not be able to serve as independent members on the council for which they were employed. However, suggestions of 2 years and 5 -10 years were considered appropriate by some. A flexible approach was suggested based on multiples of length of service which could include a minimum and maximum period.

Question 15. Former councillors sitting as independent members on standards committees: Do you agree that the lifelong ban on serving as an independent member on the standards committee of the council to which a councillor was elected should be removed? If yes, what do you think would be a suitable period of grace?

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 25 responded to this question. 6 did not express an opinion either way.

Of the 25 who responded to this question 52% agreed that the lifelong ban should be removed and 48% did not agree.

Respondents who considered the lifelong ban is no longer appropriate provided a variety of suggestions for a suitable period of grace. It was again noted that some committees were split in their thoughts regarding the period of grace, and also whether there should be a lifetime ban.

Suggestions of a suitable period of grace ranged from 1 year to 5 years with considerations around whether the period should be longer for members having held senior/cabinet/executive roles. One suggestion included that members should have left office for at least one term before coming back as a member of the standards committee.

Of those who disagreed, several respondents commented that the role of councillor, even those not in national political parties, is always a political one. Several respondents were concerned that independent members have to be seen as independent of local politics and removing this ban removes a key governance safeguard that currently works well. Respondents felt the current make up of committees and structure of membership ensure that independent members are truly seen to be independent of local politics.

Question 16. Standards committees' summoning witnesses and sanctions: Should standards committees have the power to summon witnesses?

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 26 responded to this question. 5 did not express an opinion either way.

73% of the 26% who responded to this question agreed that standards committees should have the power to summon witnesses.

Respondents who agreed with this question commented that it is in the interest of justice for witnesses to attend hearings to ensure democracy and so that wider ranging evidence is received. One respondent felt the ability to directly interact with the people involved would be more useful than pre-prepared reports. However, there was consideration expressed about whether witnesses should be summoned or invited, and what protection would be provided to them if summoned.

Regarding the mechanics of issuing a summons, similar concerns were raised by those who agreed and disagreed to this question. The main concern being that without its own powers of contempt the mechanism to issue a witness summons would need an enforcement route, perhaps the power to seek a warrant from the Magistrates' court. It was felt that further consideration is required on the legal aspect of who can summon a witness and the avenues available if a summons is not adhered to along with the implications. One respondent felt that without any means of enforcement, summoning witnesses would bring the exercise of the power into disrepute.

Further concerns from those who disagreed included the enforcement of the summons, and specifically whether summoning an unwilling witness would assist a case. They felt it would be better to hear from witnesses who are willing to contribute to the proceedings and offer information of their own accord.

It was felt that only a judge or judicial body should be able to issue a summons, particularly given the ability to send the police to enforce it. It was flagged that if it is felt that standards committees need to summon a witness, then the law could be amended to allow an application to be made by the committee to a suitable judge or judicial body e.g. the President of the APW.

Question 17. Do you agree that the sanctions a standards committee can impose should be changed or added to?

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 25 responded to this question. 6 did not express an opinion either way.

80% of respondents agreed that the sanctions a standards committee can impose should be changed or added to.

Comments received included varying the suspension length to fit the seriousness of the allegation with longer suspensions in severe cases, restorative actions rather than suspension or disqualification, and the power to order training and an apology within a set period. A further suggestion included an ability to restrict access to local authority resources as a sanction.

The issue of suspension was considered by several respondents with suggestions that conditional sentences or suspension could be issued either upon failure to attend training or issue an apology, or suspension until the training or apology was carried out. Partial suspension was also put forward, eg suspension from specific duties.

It was suggested that the aim of sanctions should be to encourage good practice wherever reasonable, rather than to punish, and it was felt that a more refined set of sanctions available to the standards committee would support this. It was suggested that breaches of the code of conduct could be placed on the councillor's profile, along with attendance records and training.

One respondent had concerns that there is no legislation currently available for misuse of social media. Concerns were raised about inconsistency in the approach that monitoring officers took to helping and supporting community councils, and that standards committees need to be stronger to assist local councils.

20% of respondents to this question disagreed, with one respondent stating they felt the question was not clear. The other respondents who disagreed did not provide further thoughts or comments.

Question 18. We would like to know your views on the effects that the above changes to the Framework and Model Code of Conduct would have on the Welsh language, specifically on opportunities for people to use Welsh and on treating the Welsh language no less favourably than English.

What effects do you think there would be?

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 22 responded to this question. 9 did not express an opinion.

82% of the 22 who provided comments were of the view that the effects would be neutral or that there would be no effect on the Welsh language, and that opportunities for people to use Welsh Language, and on treating the Welsh Language no less favourably than English, would not be affected.

Other views expressed that the changes would support inclusivity and increase diversity. However, two respondents felt there would be increased costs with translation and another stated that amendment to deadlines, as raised in previous questions, should take into account access to translation facilities.

Question 19. How could positive effects be increased, or negative effects be mitigated?

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 13 commented on this question. 18 did not express an opinion.

62% of the 13 respondents who commented stated that this question was not applicable.

The remaining 38% of respondents who commented on this question offered similar responses to those in question 18. Further to this one respondent felt the negative effect of costs could be mitigated where documentation would be supplied on request, depend upon the extent of Welsh spoken in the area.

Question 20. Please also explain how you believe the proposed amendments could be formulated or changed so as to have positive effects or increased positive effects on opportunities for people to use the Welsh language and on treating the Welsh language no less favourably than the English language, and no adverse effects on opportunities for people to use the Welsh language and on treating the Welsh language no less favourably than the English language.

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 16 commented on this question. 15 did not express an opinion.

25% of the 16 respondents who answered this question felt the proposed amendments would be neutral, or the question was not applicable.

75% of the 16 respondents who answered this question provided additional comments.

Respondents felt it should be clear in documentation that communications and hearings can be in either language and the promotion of the use of the Welsh language, and making everything available through the medium, will enhance the equality of any processes. This was supported by other respondents' views in ensuring there is equal opportunity to use either English or Welsh, and that any changes should comply with the Welsh Language Standards and be mindful of local authorities' Welsh language policies.

However, some respondents felt the existing rights for the Welsh language are well developed and already well promoted, and there does not appear that more could be done by the regime to promote the language further.

One respondent asked whether the Welsh Language Commissioner/department had been directly consulted. A further respondent felt it should be ensured sufficient budget is provided for translation.

Question 21. Do you have any other comments you wish to make on the matters raised in this consultation, including for those Report Recommendations where no specific question has been posed?

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 21 provided comments on this question. 10 did not express an opinion.

Some respondents provided comments which related to areas outside of this consultation. Officials will take these into consideration in future work or, where appropriate, future consultations.

Several respondents commented that the local government sector has already taken responsibility and worked to adopt several of the recommendations from the Penn Report where legislative changes were not required, including establishing a National Forum for Standards Committee (in Wales), holding a national standards conference and harmonizing the threshold for declaring gifts & hospitality.

33% of respondents to this question highlighted issues around the self-reporting of criminal behavior by councillors. They felt it should be a requirement to self-report any conviction imposed on the councillor since making their declaration of acceptance of office (excluding anything punishable by way of fixed penalty notice). Appeals were considered an issue; however, it was felt that legally the councillor remains convicted until such time as the appeal has been successful and an investigation by the Public Services Ombudsman could be postponed until the appeal is concluded.

71% of respondents to this question felt that training on the Ethical Framework should be mandatory. Many of the issues identified on training were similar to those summarised in responses to previous questions, such as training being required within set timeframes and penalties for not attending training.

However, other respondents stated that if a councillor were specifically elected on a platform where she/he was not required to undertake training then it would be wrong to impose any punishment for failing to attend.

Additionally, respondents suggested that if mandatory training is not possible, priority and status for training on the Code of Conduct should be increased, with it being in councillor training plans along with scheduled refresher training. It was felt a strong emphasis should be placed on the correlation of adhering to the code and its expectations of good behaviour with council reputation and public confidence. It was suggested that councillors taking up training could be listed in a council's Annual Report so the record is visible.

In addition some respondents felt there should be investment up front to have knowledgeable officers and informed councillors, and training on the Ethical Framework should be mandatory for Clerks of town and community councils. It was commented that national, digital training materials for town and community councils to view in their own meetings/view remotely would be helpful.

It was suggested there should be evaluation of the costs of poor behaviour in councils, for example on staff turnover. Another respondent felt it would be beneficial to learn from research on how other public sector bodies ensure adherence to codes.

A qualification was suggested demonstrating the transferable skills acquired throughout a term of office, and that training provided by bodies for councillors should be consistent, clear and not undermine the role councillors carry out or the code of conduct. It was raised that there is no process to challenge advice provided by a body, even where it is funded by Welsh Government

Other areas raised by respondents

Social media was raised by several respondents. Some suggested either WLGA guidance should be formalised or the Code of Conduct could require councillors to be fair and accurate in any reporting or comment on council business. However, others felt the code should not specifically refer to social media, the focus should be on addressing behaviours. Almost all agreed that social media training should be utilised and wide engagement on this is important.

Respondents felt a clear resolution is required for complaints affecting a councillor who serves on more than one relevant authority. Respondents provided suggestions by which they felt the issue might be brought to clarity.

One respondent felt a procedure should be in place detailing how duty of care is carried out in relation to councillors and staff as part of the expected standards of behaviour.

Further comments on the Code of Conduct included:

- It needs to be more prescriptive in what it wants to achieve.
- The whole process of investigating and determining code breaches needs to be reviewed, with the aim of simplifying and shortening the entire process.
- There should be increased use of local resolution of complaints, and that the Model Code of Conduct should be appropriately amended to require that any complaint should be considered for local resolution before it can be subsequently referred to the Ombudsman.

One respondent felt that different options for providing mediation services to community councils need to be explored to help ensure that the Ombudsman should only undertake investigations if the local resolution protocol has been used and exhausted.

Disappointment was indicated by a respondent that work undertaken by representatives in the early stages of the review were not referenced and the bullying, intimidation and harassment in some town and community councils appears

to have been overlooked. They felt that it seemed a missed opportunity in the sector to not try to address these issues through the Framework, and raised that these issues are having a very real and continuing effect on not only the recruitment and retention of officers, but also on the number of councillors standing for election.

One respondent suggested that the President of Welsh Tribunals, Sir Gary Hickingbottom should be consulted on questions 2 to 11, 16 and 21 which relate to APW powers and procedures, and also on how the Penn recommendations interact with the plan for a "single, unified tribunal system for Wales". The respondent stated that this additional information is essential to provide a properly informed response to the consultation.

Question 22. We have asked a number of specific questions. If you have any related issues which we have not specifically addressed, please use this space to report them:

Of the 31 consultation responses received, 2 respondents provided comments on this question.

Two respondents commented under this question. One stated that the consultation did not appropriately distinguish between the different scale of bodies, or range of councillors that run them. They further added that there is no distinction between a highly paid employee of a city council and a volunteer member of a small community council but the effects and consequences on them are significant.

One respondent stated that the consultation was too wordy, should be written in plain English and be less repetitive.

Comment raised outside of this consultation

A pertinent comment of note was suggested outside of this formal consultation which relates to the APW procedure for appeals. It was felt there should be a specific requirement to notify a relevant Monitoring Officer immediately of an appeal being accepted by the APW as the existence of an appeal is central to the commencement of a suspension period.



Meeting of:	STANDARDS COMMITTEE
Date of Meeting:	11 JULY 2024
Report Title:	ANNUAL REPORT
Report Owner / Corporate Director:	MONITORING OFFICER
Responsible Officer:	LAURA GRIFFITHS GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES
Policy Framework and Procedure Rules:	There is no effect upon the Policy Framework and Procedure Rules
Executive Summary:	As soon as possible after the end of each financial year, the Standards Committee must make an annual report to the Council.

1. Purpose of Report

1.1 The purpose of the report is for the Standards Committee to receive the Annual Report for 2023/24 to be presented to full Council.

2. Background

- 2.1 In accordance with Section 8.7 of the Constitution the Committee must prepare an annual report to include:
 - a description of how the Committee has discharged its functions;
 - a summary of any reports and recommendations that were referred to the Standards Committee under Chapter 3 of Part 3 of the Local Government Act 2000;
 - a summary of the actions that the Committee has taken following consideration of the reports and recommendations referred to in (b) above;
 - a summary of any notices that were given to the Standards Committee under Chapter
 4 of Part 4 of the Local Government Act 2000;
 - the Committee's assessment of the extent to which leaders of political groups on the Council have complied with their duties to promote and maintain high standards of conduct by members of their group and to cooperate with the Committee in the exercise of its functions;
 - any recommendations which the Committee considers it appropriate to make to the Council about any matters which falls within the Committee's functions.

3. Current situation / proposal

3.1 The Annual Report for 2023/24 is attached as **Appendix 1**.

4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language)

4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socioeconomic Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been
considered in the preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council
must consider the impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the
review of policies, strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will
be no significant or unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate Well-being Objectives

5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this report. It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report. This report also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Wellbeing of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:-

A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.

5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the corporate well-being objectives.

6. Climate Change Implications

6.1 There are no climate change implications.

7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications

7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.

8. Financial Implications

8.1 There are no financial implications arising from this report.

9. Recommendation

9.1 It is recommended that the Committee receive the Annual Report for 2023/24 to be presented to full Council.

Background documents:

None

Standards Committee Annual Report - 2023/24

Membership

The Standards Committee is made up of Independent Members, one Town and Community Council representative and two County Borough Councillors. These are:

Independent Members: Borough Councillors:

Sue Maughan (Chair) Cllr Martin Williams

Philip Clarke Cllr Graham Walter

Roy Lynch

Peter Baker

Town and Community Council representative:

Cllr Gavin Thomas

Bridgend County Borough Council

This is the Annual Report of the Standards Committee for 2023/24. The Committee seeks to promote and maintain high standards of conduct across the Council. Under Section 63 of the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 the Committee must make an annual report to the Authority describing how the Committee's functions have been discharged during the financial year.

The Roles of the Standards Committee

The role and functions of the Committee are set out within Section 8 of the Council's Constitution. This covers such matters as:

- Promoting and maintaining high standards of conduct by Councillors and Coopted Members
- Monitoring the Council's Whistleblowing Policy
- Considering reports submitted by the Monitoring Officer and the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales
- Monitoring the operation of the Members' Code of Conduct
- Granting dispensations in accordance with the Regulations
- Monitoring compliance by leaders of political groups on the Council with their duties to promote and maintain high standards of conduct by the members of the group.

The Standards Committee generally meets quarterly throughout the year.

Recruitment

On 20 July 2022, Council approved that the membership of the Committee be increased to eight Members and an additional Independent Member (co-opted) be appointed to the Committee. At the time of this Report, there is currently one vacancy on the Committee following the resignation of Mr Shawn Cullen, Independent Member. The Monitoring Officer has been given approval to commence a new recruitment process for the appointment of an Independent Member to the Committee.

Work of the Committee

The work of the Committee during 2023/24 has continued to centre on the following main areas:

Maintaining high standards

The Council has ensured that Members have been trained to understand:

- Members' Code of Conduct
- Importance of the Register of Member Interests. The declaration of interest forms are published on the Council's website
- The Investigation of Complaints and a local hearing procedure

Monitoring compliance by leaders of political groups

The provisions in the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 build on this by supporting a culture where members have a responsibility to act in a manner which respects and values all people. A duty under the Act is placed on the leaders of political groups to take steps to promote and maintain high standards of conduct of their members. Under the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations 1990 a political group is constituted where the Proper Officer is notified of two or more members who wish to be treated as a political group, the name of the group and the name of the one member of the group who is to act as its leader. At the Annual Meeting on 18 May 2022, the Proper Officer was informed in writing of the following political groups and leaders:

- Labour Group Leader: Cllr Huw David, Leader of the Council
- Bridgend County Independents Leader of Largest Opposition Group: Cllr Amanda Williams
- Democratic Alliance Group Group Leader: Cllr Ross Penhale-Thomas

The three group leaders were invited to the meeting of the Committee on 7 July 2023 to present reports outlining their compliance and support with the new duties including details of attendance at mandatory training sessions, complaints and relevant information.

Looking ahead and following the election of a new Leader of the Council at the Annual Meeting in May 2024, a report will be prepared and submitted to the Committee every 6 months from each individual Group including details of attendance at mandatory training sessions, complaints and other relevant information. The reports will be shared with the Monitoring Officer prior to being submitted to the Committee and individual Group Leaders will be invited to attend the Committee when their reports are being considered.

Code of Conduct Complaints

For 2023/24, 14 Code of Conduct Complaints were considered by the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales (PSOW) and a decision taken not to investigate any of the cases.

On 22 June 2023, the Committee considered a referral by the PSOW under Section 69 of the Local Government Act 2000. The Ombudsman determined that the BCBC Member may have breached paragraphs 6(1)(a) and 7(a) of the Council's Code of Conduct. Looking at the conduct of the Member as a whole, the Committee considered that it was sufficiently serious in nature to bring the Council and his office as a member into disrepute. The behaviour had been detrimental to the relationships within the Council and to its administration, and had damaged its reputation. Having considered the seriousness of the conduct in question and having considered the relevant mitigating and aggravating factors, the Committee resolved that the BCBC Member should be suspended from office for a period of three months. In accordance with the Local Government Investigations (Functions of Monitoring Officers and Standards Committees) (Wales) Regulations 2001 the Determination of the Committee was published for 21 days.

There are currently three 'live' cases which have been issued by the PSOW under Section 69 of the Local Government Act 2000. The cases are to be investigated at a future meeting of the Committee.

Town and Community Council Code of Conduct Complaints for 2023/24:

Town/Community Council	Decision not to investigate	No action necessary
Brackla Community Council	2	0
Bridgend Town Council	3	0
Coity Higher Community Council	0	0
Laleston Community Council	1	0
Llangynwyd Middle Community Council	0	0
Maesteg Town Council	1	0
Newcastle Higher Community Council	0	0
Pencoed Town Council	1	0
Porthcawl Town Council	4	0

Local Resolution Process

The Standards Committee notes that the Local Resolution Protocol adopted by the Council continues to provide a helpful process for resolving relatively 'low-level' behavioural complaints made by County Borough Members about other Members, in a timely and proportionate way.

Dispensations

The Standards Committee has statutory power to grant dispensations to Members with a personal and prejudicial interest in a matter, to allow them to participate in a decision regarding that matter, in appropriate circumstances, which are set out in statutory regulations.

No individual dispensations were granted to Members of the Council to allow them to speak and vote on any matter before the Council and / or Committee. However, the general dispensation is always kept under review.

Other Activities

In addition to the above activities the Standards Committee also:

- Received and noted the Ombudsman's Annual Report for 2022-23;
- Received and considered the recommendations following the Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework (Richard Penn, report author);
- Received a report regarding the National Forum for Standards Committee Chairs;
- Received a report regarding the Standards Committee Hearing Process;
- Noted update reports following observations of Town and Community Council meetings;
- Received a report noting the harmonisation of gifts and hospitality thresholds to ensure consistency with other Welsh local authorities.

Looking ahead

Looking ahead, much of the work of the Committee is demand led.

- Note the responses to the consultation following the review of the Ethical Standards Framework;
- The Committee will identify and support provision of regular training and refresher events for Elected Members of the Council (particularly on the importance of the new duties on Group Leaders under the 2021 Act);
- Observation of Council and Committee Meetings the Standards Committee will continue to observe proceedings at Town and Community Council,

- Council and Committee meetings to give feedback on observations and inform its work priorities;
- Meetings with Group Leaders to facilitate ongoing engagement with representatives from all political groups and to identify how the approach code of conduct matters in their political group;
- Code of Conduct, Member Training and Development the Standards Committee will consider the need for any further training on the Members' Code of Conduct focusing on Town and Community Councils;
- To review the Council's Whistleblowing Policy to ensure it remains fit for purpose.

The Agenda and Minutes of the Standards Committee, together with all Reports considered at meetings are published online.



Meeting of:	STANDARDS COMMITTEE
Date of Meeting:	11 JULY 2024
Report Title:	STATUS REPORT ON COMPLAINTS MADE UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT
Report Owner / Corporate Director:	MONITORING OFFICER
Responsible Officer:	LAURA GRIFFITHS GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES
Policy Framework and Procedure Rules:	There is no effect upon the policy framework. The Procedure for the Investigation of Complaints is supplementary to the Procedural Rules applicable to the Standards Committee.
Executive Summary:	To provide an update on recent complaints regarding alleged breaches of the Member Code of Conduct that have been referred to the Committee for consideration in accordance with Section 69 of the Local Government Act 2000.

1. Purpose of Report

1.1 The purpose of the report is to provide an update on recent reports referred to the Monitoring Officer by the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales (PSOW) under Section 69 of the Local Government Act 2000 for consideration by the Standards Committee.

2. Background

- 2.1 Under the Local Government Act 2000 all allegations and breaches of the Member Code of Conduct are submitted to the PSOW for investigation in the first instance. The PSOW may determine a matter be referred to the Authority's Monitoring Officer for investigation or may as in these cases undertake the investigation and refer the matter to the Monitoring Officer for consideration by the Standards Committee.
- 2.2 The Local Government Investigations (Functions of Monitoring Officers and Standards Committee) (Wales) Regulations 2001, as amended, set out the functions of the Monitoring Officer and the Standards Committee in relation to investigations and determinations.
- 2.3 The PSOW has recently investigated complaints against Cllr Steven Bletsoe, Former Member Angela Morelli of Bridgend Town Council and Cllr Brian Jones of Porthcawl Town Council. The PSOW determined that the Members may have breached the Code of Conduct and subsequently referred the reports to the

Monitoring Officer for consideration by the Standards Committee.

3. Current situation / proposal

- 3.1 The Standards Committee determined on 7 May 2024 that Former Member Angela Morelli of Bridgend Town Council had failed to comply with the following paragraphs of the Code:
 - 4(b) –Members must show respect and consideration for others.
 6 (1) (a) The Member must not conduct themselves in a manner which could reasonably be regarded as bringing their office or authority into disrepute.

The Committee resolved that the Former Member should be censured in relation to the above breaches of the Code which was the maximum sanction available to the Committee, as the Member was no longer an Elected Member. This is in accordance with their powers under s 9(1)(c) of the Local Government Investigations (Functions of Monitoring Officers and Standards Committees) (Wales) Regulations 2001. The Former Member and the PSOW were notified of the Committee's decision by Notice of Determination and the Former Member has not appealed the decision.

- 3.2 The Standards Committee determined on 9 May 2024 that Cllr Steven Bletsoe of Bridgend Town Council had failed to comply with the following paragraphs of the Code:
 - 6(1)(a) Members must not conduct themselves in a manner which could reasonably be regarded as bringing their office or authority into disrepute; (7a) Members must not in their official capacity or otherwise, use or attempt to use their position improperly to confer on or secure for themself, or any other person, an advantage or create or avoid for themself, or any other person, a disadvantage;
 - 11(1) Where Members have a personal interest in any business of their authority and they attend a meeting at which that business is considered, they must disclose orally to that meeting the existence and nature of that interest before or at the commencement of that consideration, or when the interest becomes apparent; 14(1)(a) Where Members have a prejudicial interest in any business of their authority they must, unless they have obtained a dispensation from their authority's standards committee withdraw from the room, chamber or place where a meeting considering the business is being held;
 - 14(1)(c) Where Members have a prejudicial interest in any business of their authority they must, unless they have obtained a dispensation from their authority's standards committee not seek to influence a decision about that business; 14(1)(e) Where Members have a prejudicial interest in any business of their authority they must, unless they have obtained a dispensation from their authority's standards committee not make any oral representations (whether in person or some form of electronic communication) in respect of that business or immediately cease to make such oral representations when the prejudicial interest becomes apparent.

The Committee resolved that Cllr Bletsoe should receive a sanction of 6 months suspension. This is in accordance with their powers under the Local Government Investigations (Functions of Monitoring Officers and Standards Committees) (Wales) Regulations 2001. At the time of this report, the Member has been granted

permission to appeal the decision of the Standards Committee to the Adjudication Panel for Wales.

- 3.3 The Standards Committee determined on 21 June 2024 that Cllr Brian Jones of Porthcawl Town Council had failed to comply with the following paragraphs of the Code:
 - 4(b) show respect and consideration to others
 - 4(c) not use bullying behaviour or harass any person
 - 6 (1)(a) not conduct yourself in a matter which could reasonably be regarded as bringing your office into disrepute
 - 6(2) comply with any request of your authority's Monitoring Officer, or the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales, in connection with an investigation conducted in accordance with their respective statutory powers.

The Committee resolved that Cllr Jones should receive a sanction of 2 months suspension. This is in accordance with their powers under the Local Government Investigations (Functions of Monitoring Officers and Standards Committees) (Wales) Regulations 2001. At the time of this report, the Member is still within the timeframe to seek permission to appeal the decision of the Standards Committee to the Adjudication Panel for Wales.

4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language)

4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socioeconomic Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been
considered in the preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council
must consider the impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the
review of policies, strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will
be no significant or unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report.

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate Well-being Objectives

5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this report. It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report. This report also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Wellbeing of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:-

A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.

5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the corporate well-being objectives.

6. Climate Change Implications

6.1 There are no climate change implications.

7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications

7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.

8. Financial Implications

8.1 There are no financial implications arising from this report.

9. Recommendation

9.1 It is recommended that the Committee note the report.

Background documents:

None